GOVERNOR’S COMMISSION ON COMMUNITY-BASED ALTERNATIVES

FOR INDIVIDUALS WITH DISABILITIES’
HEALTH CARE COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
June 19, 2015 – 10:00 AM
CDS – Room 132A, Newark, DE
PRESENT:  Jerry Gallucci, MD, DHSS-Co-Chair; Eileen Sparling, CDS/UD-Co-Chair;  J. Belle Bauman, DO, Stockley Center (via phone); Dr. Tim Brooks, Parent; Lisa Graves, DDDS (via phone); Phyllis Guinivan, CDS/HDWD; Elisha Jenkins, DVI (via phone); Jae Chul Lee, CDS/UD; Barbara Lewis, DMMA (via phone); Kara Magane, CDS/HDWD; Kathleen Mahoney, DMMA (via phone); Heidi Mizell, Autism Delaware; Karen McGloughlin, DPH (via phone) ; Greg McClure, DPH (via phone); Chris, Oakes, DSAAPD; Ann Phillips, Family Voices; Arlene Smalls, Christiana Care; and Jo Singles, Support Staff.   
CALL TO ORDER:  
Eileen called the meeting to order at 10:03 am.  Everyone introduced themselves.    
APPROVAL OF THE DRAFT MINUTES:

A motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the May 15, 2015 as amended.  Carol Morris submitted several changes by email.    
ADDITIONS OR DELETIONS TO THE AGENDA
None
BUSINESS
25th Anniversary of ADA
Eileen referred to the flyer (handout) regarding 25th Anniversary events to be held on July 18,, 2015 on Loockerman Street/Legislative Mall.  She stated that there will be shuttles available, exhibits will be displayed, tables and a parade, among other activities.  Eileen clarified that July 26th is the actual anniversary date.          
Health Policy Memo
Eileen stated that Debbie Gottschalk and Patty Justice have been developing a draft policy memo and comments have been submitted.  Dr. Gallucci explained that it is based on New York’s policy.  Eileen added that we are trying to go beyond what New York did.  This policy memo would address contracts so that any contracts or grants that the DHSS is involved and would have to include how the service will reach diverse populations, including people with disabilities.  Eileen stated that we have been trying to figure out how to provide that technical assistance.  The policy memo would also include advisory boards, committees, task forces, councils need to make sure that their membership is representative of the population and inclusive.  All materials and meetings need to be accessible.  Eileen added that it is important how the message is given.   It addresses the Department’s responsibility in providing accommodations.  Eileen said that there are also budgeting issues.  She added that we want to be consistent as this rolls out.  

Eileen spoke about the issue of data collecting and reporting and commitment from the Department in capturing disability status and reporting it in all the health data summaries produced.  The plan is to roll out the policy memo in conjunction with the July 18th ADA scheduled events.  Dr. Gallucci questioned if the message about inclusion is on the DHSS website regarding disability, for example, in the mission; and mission statement.  Eileen commented that may be part of the announcement.  She stated that this also ties into the health equity work.  Karen commented that DPH recently created a Division policy, but was not aware of a Department policy, but it is not on the Division website, although there is language regarding the commitment to inclusion.  Karen noted the Division policies are not posted on the Division website, but would share them with the Committee.                  

Ann asked if there was concern regarding health literacy on the website for the public.  Dr. Gallucci commented that it was less about putting the policy on the website, but using the policy as an opportunity to have a statement related to inclusion relating to health equity and disability and which defines one of the goals of the Department and should be referenced on the website.  Eileen noted that the policy would most likely not be a public document, but will be used as a background tool to drive change within DHSS.     

Eileen referred to the NACCHO (National Association of County & City Health Officials)  handout.  She commented that this document provides a good overview of the issues and tasks ahead and referred to the checklist listed on page 2.  Dr. Brooks asked if they are referring to public agencies.  Eileen explained that NACCHO is referencing local health departments and noted that Delaware has one Health Department.  She asked if the checklist would be useful in driving change.  Dr. Gallucci spoke about the value of developing a toolkit which is a little more developed and can be used by the agencies to develop policies, methods of data collection around disability reporting.  Eileen commented that was a great idea and that there could be two parts to it—one for staff and one for contractors.  Karen recommended having a small subcommittee to work on this and include experienced DPH contract staff in the process of writing checklists.  Eileen noted that the draft policy memo specifically designates Division of Management Services to oversee and maintain the policy, including developing training.  
Dr. Gallucci commented that some national organizations have developed toolkits and spoke of his involvement with the development of the smoking cessation toolkit.  He suggested that we work with a national group and maybe grant money could be available.  Ann stated that it was important to include representation from agencies who work with people with disabilities from the beginning.  She added that this would save time and money and there is a lot of information available to create a toolkit.  Eileen agreed that DMS and other stakeholders need to be involved.  Comment was made that resources need to be identified and included in the toolkit so that we do not reinvent the wheel.  Ann spoke about basics, for example, including People First language in the toolkit.  Eileen asked how the budgeting for accommodations plays out within agencies.  Ann commented that she is required to show accounting for accommodations in her budget.  She gave an example of including stipends for travel and child care.  She always has money budgeted for translations and interpreters and other types of accommodations.  She said that Maternal & Child Health wants to see that this is part of their thought process at all times.  Ann commented that any unused monies budgeted for this is used to translate materials.  Eileen asked what guidance we give to agencies regarding budgeting for this.  Dr. Gallucci commented that this would be included in the toolkit and would be useful. Ann recommended putting in the toolkit what is suggested and what is the law.  Chris asked how often service specs are reviewed by OMB to ensure that it meets the legal requirements for accessibility.  She added that how do we instruct various agencies with the toolkit with standard language being embedded in a service spec.   There was some discussion about changing the boiler plate for contracts; DMS should be involved.  

Ann spoke about surveying participants with disabilities of the contractors to find out if they were appropriately accommodated after the changes are made.  Chris commented that this would be a great Q&A type of measurement to see if the policy is working or enforced.  Eileen asked if there currently a way to know if accommodations were denied or what is the current practice.  Comment was made that what you would get now are perceptions.  Chris added that this would give us a baseline as we develop this.  Dr. Brooks asked if this policy would impact nonprofits that contract with the State.  He spoke about the impact this would have on one agency that provides housing where the rents are being reduced and a large number are not fully accessible.  Dr. Brooks commented that a toolkit would be beneficial for nonprofit agencies.  Eileen spoke about the issue of grandfathering and when a renovation is taking place, they need to be compliant.  Eileen asked if there was money available for training on the changes, would there also be money available to support the toolkit development.  Dr. Gallucci spoke about the possibility of getting funding from CDC.  There was some discussion as to whether the toolkit needed to be state-specific.  Dr. Gallucci said that he thought a lot of this would be generic, but that in a number of areas would be state-specific.  Dr. Brooks agreed and said a state may have already developed something that could be modeled and referred to the inclusion strategies in NACCHO handout (page 3).  Eileen commented that there is a gap between reading the suggestions and implementing them.  Dr. Gallucci spoke about a representative policy being included in the toolkit.  Karen spoke about the need to have a policy that is enforceable and in order to enforce it, the structure and resources need to be in place.  She added that the needed resources need to be fully explored.  Eileen commented that some things are already in place that we could begin to assemble, for example, tax incentives and guidelines around effective communication.

Eileen referred to the Training and Technical Assistance Activities document (handout).  She commented that she pulled items from the Health Equity Plan that were focused on training and technical assistance.  Eileen asked for feedback from the Committee on how to address this broad range of initiatives that fall under the Plan.  She asked whether or not each of these should return to the individual work groups or is there a workgroup focused on just those kinds of activities.  Dr. Gallucci asked if having a workgroup in charge of training and technical assistance might be too much or would it make more sense to identify that could do the types of technical training needed, even from a coordination standpoint but also as a deliverable rather than put it on the workgroups.  He added that the workgroups do not have the expertise and recommended a group like CDS.  Chris commented one of the primary partners identified in her workgroup was CDS and could serve as a clearinghouse.  Eileen commented that there are probably ten toolkits in the list of training and technical assistance.  Dr. Smalls asked if other states have made it one central repository.  Eileen commented that there is a blend out of the 18 states that have disability and health funding and gave some examples.  She added that all the states have a lot of partnerships.  Karen asked if there was a national resource center that had technical assistance for these issues, for example, toolkits, training packages, webinars, etc. so we do not have to recreate.  Eileen commented that the ADRC has some.  Ann will check with the National Center of Family Voices and said that they have family & professional partnerships.  Eileen added that there are opportunities through the CDC grant.  There are organizations that have funding as resource centers and gave several examples.          
Health Equity Plan Workgroup Updates
Eileen spoke about an email she recently sent regarding reconvening the workgroups.  The plan is to have the groups meet in the next month and report back to the Committee at the July 17th meeting.  The task is to review the list of activities for each workgroup and fill in the blanks, for example, looking at resources available, partners and timelines.  Eileen said that she hopes the workgroups would have a fully fleshed out plan by the end of the year.  She said that we are committed to meet with Secretary Landgraf in January with an update (if not sooner) .    

Eileen asked how we would work the timeline.  She asked if we wanted to look at the timeline starting July 1 or as a calendar year.  Karen stated that we should look at reprioritizing each year since priorities will change.  Ann commented that it was important to check with other groups to avoid duplication, for example, DCHI (Delaware Center for Health Innovation).  Ann added that DCHI sent an invitation about a meeting on July 15 to give updates on the different committees.  Eileen added that the meeting will be held at the Duncan Center in Dover and is open to the public.
Dr. Smalls spoke about the redesign of health care and her concern about basic accessibility into medical buildings and provider’s offices.  Ann commented that some of this is being addressed by the DCHI.  Eileen explained that the specifics of the new Health Policy Memo being developed which should impact the contracts through DCHI.  Dr. Smalls commented that there is no central place to go to find information on patients getting needed medical tests and accessibility, without doing a lot of research.  Dr. Gallucci mentioned that the DCHI has put out an RFP for Practice Transformation and asked if this would qualify for helping practices retool to become accessible.  He suggested that creating a toolkit or training could be part of this.  Eileen spoke about CDS submitting a response about an RFI by DCHI and the focus for the innovation work in addressing high risk patients and managing them more effectively.  CDS had the idea that through training and technical assistance could help providers identify patients and how to communicate better with these patients.  Eileen commented that the RFP shows a different vision.  CDS is discussing this further, although they feel they could contribute.  Eileen spoke about the importance of how high risk patients are identified.  Ann commented that children are not on the radar; she said they are not being excluded, but they are not seeing their needs as different from the adult side.  Chris asked if the RFP has a component that includes training and people with disabilities.  Eileen commented that the vendors are supposed to provide a curriculum, but is more focused on how to use computer systems and manage patient flow.  Chris spoke about vendors subcontracting with another group who specialized in a particular area.  Ann commented that it would be great to have the Practice Transformation piece and the policy memo in place at the same time.  Dr. Smalls spoke about a successful and not very costly system of Medical Home Without Walls (based on the Camden model), where they were able to look at all the high utilizers, where social workers and visiting nurses would get with the patients about why they went to ER rather than their doctor.  They work directly with patients and providers.  An issue was brought up that disability is not directly discussed at the Workforce & Education meetings, but what they are discussing is a person with a disability, but do not recognize it.  Suggestion was made that Dr. Smalls attend the Work & Education or Clinical meetings to give input from a medical community perspective.
Dr. Lee commented that high risk groups are not discussed at the meetings or how to address their needs.  Eileen added that it is being discussed in the Clinical Committee.  Dr. Lee commented that it was important to be at the July 15th meeting to raise the issue.  Eileen commented that the Clinical Committee meets on the 3rd Tuesday of the month at the Star Campus from 5-7 pm; this information is also on the Public Meeting Calendar.  Ann offered to share the minutes from the Committee she attends and said that others who attend other meetings could also share.                                        
OTHER BUSINESS

None
ANNOUNCEMENTS                    

· Eileen stated that the Health Delawareans Advisory Council is meeting next week and will be discussing how our two groups can aligned.      
· Eileen announced that Kara Magane has completed her Master’s Degree in Health Promotion and is leaving to take a position as a Research Coordinator with the School of Medicine at the University of Pennsylvania.   Eileen thanked Kara for all her work in the last two and a half years.  

· Dr. Gallucci announced that Carol Morris will be taking a new telehealth position in the Office of the Secretary.  He said she will continue her involvement with this group.  Eileen noted that there will be a conference on telehealth on October 20th. 

· Phyllis has been working with the Office of Preparedness in DPH.  She said that they have written into their grants that people with functional and access needs will be involved in all their training exercises.  There will be training in the fall for all the people who participated in the training exercise.  She noted that it was a good partnership.

· Dr. Lee said that he continues to work on Medicaid utilization and cost analyses.  He is working on subgroups of intellectual developmental disabilities and are meeting next week.  At the same time, they are working on employment and health issues. 
· Eileen gave an update on bringing the Health Matters Arc Program to Delaware.  They have train-the-trainer webinar series.  DDDS is interested in bringing this to the Day Programs.  They were capped out of the webinar and have a waiting list of 30.  There will be another series in the fall.

· Dr. Smalls said that they are continuing to build a community of support at Christiana.  There have been initial meetings and discussions about dedicated space to provide multi-disciplinary care procedural services to patients with disabilities.  She added that the dental clinic has been overwhelmed.
· Chris spoke about information from the Oral Health Coalition about legislation to be introduced regarding oral health coverage under Adult Medicaid.  Senator Bethany Hall-Long is requesting support as it is introduced next week (6/24/15 at 2 pm).  Chris will forward this information as soon as possible.  Ann said that one of the MCOs is providing preventative oral health coverage and the other is providing basic eye care coverage.  The Action Group on Improving Adult Oral Health Access will be reconvening soon.  

· Chris spoke about the Wilmington Area Planning Council (WILMAPCO) Transportation Justice Plan in New Castle County.  

· Chris spoke about the White House Conference on Aging which occurs every 10 years and will be held on July 13, 2015.  It will be available virtually.  She urged everyone to review the agenda because this is where major policies emerge.  Issues around health equity will be addressed.    

· Chris spoke about the Care Transition Team that works across Divisions and hospitals and providers.  This team has received recognition from the Governor.  This team’s efforts have been instrumental in improving transition of care, particularly around people with disabilities.  Chris will share updates from the meetings.                    
ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 11:51 am.  The next meeting will be held on Friday, July 17, 2015, at DelDOT Administration Building, Felton-Farmington Room, 800 Bay Road, Dover, DE.   
Respectively submitted,

Jo Singles
Administrative Specialist
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